

Submission to the Thematic Report of the Special Rapporteur on Freedom of Opinion and Expression to the UN Human Rights Council: "Freedom of Opinion and Expression and Sustainable Development – Why Voice Matters"

To inform the Special Rapporteur's thematic report to be presented to the HRC, 53rd session

**Prepared By:** 

Asia Centre

Asia Centre is a civil society research institute in Special Consultative Status with the United Nations Economic and Social Council. It was established in Bangkok, Thailand, in 2015. Then, a second office was established in 2018 in Johor Bahru, Malaysia. Asia Centre serves as a knowledge partner and undertakes evidence-based research to publish baseline studies and policy toolkits. It also provides training and capacity-building programmes for end beneficiaries such as government officials and universities.

1



#### Covid-19 and the Implications for Freedom of Expression in Southeast Asia

In the months following the outbreak of the covid-19 pandemic in March 2020, the number of new infections grew exponentially (WHO, 2022). Consequently, governments worldwide responded with political measures to keep the virus at bay that implied limiting people's freedoms to some extent, including freedom of expression. Southeast Asia reported 60.5 million infections as of November 2022 or 10% of the infections globally (ibid). In the region, most governments mimicked China's zero-covid approach and imposed strict measures that limited people's freedoms to control the spread of the virus (Bardsley, 2021; Kelter, 2022; The Economist, 2021).

The executives in Southeast Asian countries could impose harsh restrictions because Article 4 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (1966) allows governments to derogate their obligations to ensure certain fundamental rights to their people in emergency situations, only if that contributes to returning to normalcy (McGoldrick, 2004). However, certain rights cannot be derogated (Article 4(2)), such as the right to life (Art. 6), freedom from slavery and servitude (Arts. 8(1) and (2)), or the freedom of thought, conscience and religion (Ar.t 18). Initially, by using Article 4 and limiting some rights, political measures to contain the spread of the virus were effective in Southeast Asia, if the number of new infections is considered. Still, using legal measures to control an issue of public health curbed freedom of expression in the region, thus posing a new challenge to sustainable development.

Governments used the state of emergency (SoE), temporary laws, and temporary powers invoked under existing health legislation on infectious diseases to reduce the number of new infections. Freedom of expression was limited because with the use of legal measures, people's right to assembly and protest was limited, electoral integrity decreased, and surveillance increased.

*First*, strict lockdowns that forced people to stay home were one of the initial measures imposed by most governments. This measure was different from country to country and affected people's right to travel internationally and also domestically to other states and provinces in their own countries. As a result of the adoption of mobility restrictions, other rights, including freedom of expression, were also affected. Lockdowns were used as a pretext to limit people's freedom of assembly, including the right to protest and express their views in demonstrations. In some cases, anti-covid measures were also used to silence dissenting voices defending human rights or those disagreeing with governmental narratives (CIVICUS, 2022). In Cambodia, the Law on Preventive Measures Against the Spread of COVID-19 affected workers wanting to defend their labour rights since freedom of protest



declined (<u>Hanung</u>, 2022). In Phnom Penh, the police challenged the right to freedom of expression of union activists participating in a strike to defend the rights of several employees who had been discharged alleging that they violated anti-COVID-19 measures and obstructed the state's efforts to contain the pandemic (<u>Human Rights Watch</u>, 2022; <u>Mech & Dickinson</u>, 2022).

**Second**, anti-covid-19 measures affected the quality of elections during the pandemic since limitations of freedom of expression challenged how certain political parties and citizens engaged with one another. Celebrating elections during the pandemic was a cause of concern among many groups. On the one hand, the virus' transmissibility raised debates concerning whether elections should be celebrated. On the other hand, altering the course of electoral cycles could also affect the quality of multiparty elections. Therefore, the primary challenge was how to allow people to vote without putting them in jeopardy because of the virus. Cases like the Myanmar one show that elections were celebrated during the pandemic mostly to serve the interests of political elites. However, commissions were celebrated with strict anti-covid measures that challenged freedom of expression.

Myanmar imposed travel restrictions in the early stages of the pandemic (MoHS, 2020). Given the number of infected people two months before the elections in August 2020, the opposition party Union Solidarity and Development Party (USDP) called to put off GE2020. On the other end, the National League for Democracy (NLD) was against it, reasoning that a power vacuum was not desirable since the Constitution did not contemplate extending the mandate of the incumbent government (Lidauer & Saphy, 2021). Although elections were celebrated, stay-at-home orders in some townships were imposed that affected people's opportunities to express their views before the elections. Campaigning activities were limited (Lidauer & Saphy, 2021) and attendees to political rallies were capped to fifteen (MoHS, 2020). However, it was reported that NLD's political campaigning was excessive, indicating that limitations on freedom of expression were selective and mostly affected members of the opposition, thus limiting members of certain political groups to express their views on the elections in the country.

**Third,** limitations on freedom of expression resulted in the criminalisation of policy criticism. Given the number of new infections and the fact that the pandemic was lasting longer than expected, governments imposed new measures to keep the virus at bay. New measures tackled online information flows, which decreased freedom of expression in the digital sphere. Some governments added fake news provisions to control the spread of inflammatory content regarding the state of the pandemic. Nonetheless, these legal measures were reportedly used to curtail freedom of expression (Wiseman, 2020).



In Thailand, the government used anti-fake news to control the narrative concerning the pandemic, resulting in damaged freedom of expression in the country. The Thai Authorities used the Emergency Decree to identify comments from the media deemed as threatening for the government (HRW, 2020). However, the decree was widely used to target critics, thus shrinking the space for freedom of expression. For example, Thai artist Danai Usama express his dissatisfaction with the anti-covid measures at Bangkok airport via Facebook. Later, he was arrested and accused of violating section 14(2) of the Computer-Related Crime Act which could have resulted in the spread of panic among people (Article19, 2020). This exemplifies how regulating the spread of false information was used to target comments regarding the governmental management of the pandemic, which put freedom of expression in jeopardy.

Given these developments, several recommendations can be made to improve freedom of expression and sustainable development in Southeast Asia. Governments should sign and ratify the ICCPR (including its first Optional Protocol (ICCPR OP-1) to institute an individual complaints mechanism) if they have not done so yet. In case of future emergency situations, they should ensure that all measures are justified and proportional. Additionally, provisions in legal frameworks should be more specific and avoid vague terms that can be used to justify crackdowns on freedom of expression. Working closely with civil society organisations in creating a rights-friendly legal framework is essential.

International organisations should lobby governments so they sign and ratify the ICCPR/OP-1 to ensure freedom of expression and sustainable development in the region. Furthermore, international organisations should also have a more relevant role in assisting governments in the implementation of derogatory measures to avoid unnecessary limitations on people's fundamental rights like freedom of expression.

Finally, civil society organisations should keep monitoring infringements of freedom of expression in their countries and inform governments and the international community about any limitations to such fundamental rights. They should also reinforce their commitment to providing educational opportunities to the population to increase awareness of fundamental rights so reduce the chances of freedom of expression being curtailed by governments in emergency situations.

These inputs are drawn from the policy paper "Moving Beyond COVID-19 Restrictions in Southeast Asia: Pushing Back Against Authoritarian Pandemic Governance", produced by Asia Centre in partnership with the International Center for Not-for-Profit Law (ICNL). The full policy paper is annexed to this submission.

# MOVING BEYOND COVID-19 RESTRICTIONS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA

PUSHING BACK AGAINST AUTHORITARIAN PANDEMIC GOVERNANCE









Copyright © 2023 Asia Centre. All rights reserved.

This policy paper is published under the Creative Commons Licence. Asia Centre, the International Center for Not-for-Profit Law (ICNL) and its partners may copy, distribute, display, and perform the work and make derivative works based on the original work only for non-commercial purposes.

Civil society organisations and educational institutions may use this report without requesting permission on the strict condition that such use is not for commercial purposes.

When using or quoting this report, every reasonable attempt must be made to identify the owners of the copyright.

Errors or omissions will be corrected in subsequent editions.

Requests for permission should include the following information:

- The title of the document for which permission to copy material is desired.
- A description of the material for which permission to copy is desired.
- The purpose for which the copied material will be used and the manner in which it will be used.
- Your name, title, company or organisation name, telephone number, e-mail address and mailing address.

Please send all requests for permission to:

#### **Asia Centre**

65/168, Chamnan Phenjati Business Center Building 20th Floor, Rama 9 Road, Huai Kwang, Huai Kwang, Bangkok, 10310, Thailand contact@asiacentre.org

# **CONTENTS**

	Page
Abbreviations	V
xecutive Summary	VI
1. Introduction	1
1a. Methodology	
1b. The COVID-19 Pandemic in Southeast Asia	
1c. International Principles on the Derogation of Rights in the State of Emergency	
2. Emergency and Temporary Laws & Measures	5
2a. State of Emergency and Emergency Orders	5
2b. Temporary COVID-19 Laws	7
2c. Existing Health and Infectious Disease Laws	
3. Restriction on Civic Freedoms and its Impact on Democracy	9
3a. Stifling Freedom of Assembly and Protest	9
3b. Electoral Integrity	10
3c. Policy Criticism Criminalised	12
3d. Surveillance in Police States	13
3e. Impact on Democracy	14
4. Recommendations	16
5. Conclusion	17
Bibliography	18

## **ABBREVIATIONS**

ADB Asia Development Bank

**ASEAN** Association of Southeast Asian Nations

CSO Civil Society Organisation

Department of Health (Philippines)

EIU

**General Election** 

GDP Economist Intelligence Unit

**GE** Gross Domestic Product

**IATF-EID** 

Inter-Agency Task Force on Emerging Infectious Diseases (Philippines)

ICCPR International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights

(I)NGO

HRC Human Rights Committee of the ICCPR

KPU (International) Non-Governmental Organisation

PSBB International Monetary Fund

LRSU General Elections Commission (Indonesia)

MERS Large-Scale Social Restrictions (Indonesia)

MCO Labor Rights Supported Union (Cambodia)

NLD
Middle East Respiratory Syndrome

PAP

PM Movement Control Order (Malaysia)

PoE National League for Democracy (Myanmar)

**SARS** People's Action Party (Singapore)

**SoE** Prime Minister

**UN** Proclamation of Emergency

USDP

Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome

YDPA State of Emergency

**United Nations** 

Union Solidarity and Development Party (Myanmar)

World Health Organisations

Yang di-Pertuan Agong (Malaysia)

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

During the COVID-19 pandemic, Southeast Asian governments misused emergency powers, enacted temporary laws, and invoked powers found in infectious diseases special provisions to implement strict lockdowns, restrict people's freedom of assembly and movement, and track citizens' whereabouts. Consequently, protest and policy criticism opportunities decreased, electorates were partly disenfranchised during electoral processes, and state surveillance increased on the grounds of increased safety and public health.

This report shows how the misuse of powers made democracy backtrack in Southeast Asia. The first half of this document reviews emergency laws, temporary measures, and existing health laws that governments used and implemented during the pandemic to contain the spread of the virus. The second part assesses how that impacted freedom of assembly, electoral integrity, policy criticism, and surveillance point to a democracy backsliding in the region. This report is part of a comprehensive study assessing how government misuse of the emergency legislation impacted civic freedoms and democracy across the Indo-Pacific, including South, East, and Southeast Asia.

International frameworks, including ICCPR, permit the derogation of certain rights if there is a public emergency. Its Article 4 allows for the derogation of rights under strict conditions that narrow the scope, effect, and period or use of such measures. The aim of derogating certain rights is to gain control over the emergency. Under no circumstances should derogating rights be the basis for governments to amass new powers. This report shows that the derogation of rights in Southeast Asia led to the latter scenario. Governments used legal measures beyond what was necessary to ensure public health, resulting in people's civil liberties being curtailed and a democratic erosion in the region. International democracy indexes provided by reports such as Freedom in the World (Freedom House) and the EIU Democracy Index (The Economist) confirm Southeast Asia's democratic backslide.

This report reviews three legislative measures governments used to contain the spread of the pandemic. *First,* the invocation of the state of emergency (SoE) and proclamation of emergency orders. Ordinances and sub-decrees issued under SoE powers gave government officials the power to restrict civic freedoms, thus granting executives new powers that often lacked checks and balances. *Second,* enacting temporary laws. Southeast Asian governments relied on fast-tracked COVID-19 temporary measures with limited checks & balances, even if these laws went through a legislative process. *Third,* using existing health and infectious disease laws, which granted executives and health authorities emergency-like powers. Those supplemented the efforts made with movement restrictions and fake news laws. This strategy was also used as an alternative to invoking the SoE - the latter would result in tighter restrictions and limit governments' capacity to manoeuvre?

These legislative measures were partially effective in mitigating the effects of the pandemic. Nonetheless, the emergency and temporary powers that these laws granted were the basis for a comprehensive derogation of civil freedoms that curbed democracy in the region on at least four fronts. *First*, with the implementation of strict lockdowns, inter-state and cross-border travel restrictions, and freedom of assembly limitations with restrictions imposed on group gatherings, governments quelled protests. Consequently, activists were prevented from organising public demonstrations to voice their concerns over policy mismanagement concerning COVID-19-related issues and other political developments. In 2022, workers in a luxury hotel and casino in Cambodia went on strike to defend their labour rights. In organising protests, some of them were arrested and accused of violating anti-COVID measures since a large group of workers gathered outside the hotel where they worked.

Second, carefully planning electoral timings and limiting campaigning activities, especially face-to-face and physical gatherings, partially disenfranchised voters from the electoral process. This ultimately allowed

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

incumbents to remain in power. During the 2021 elections in Myanmar, anti-COVID-19 measures reportedly targeted campaigning acts of opposition parties. The Singaporean snap election and commissions celebrated in Indonesia, both in 2020, also served to ensure the ruling elites relative ease in their electoral victories despite repeated calls for postponement, also served to ensure the ruling elites relative ease in their electoral victories.

Third, governments criminalised policy mismanagement criticism, especially regarding the COVID-19 pandemic. Cabinets used emergency laws provisions to crack down on political dissent and silence government critics. In Vietnam, Thailand, and Brunei, the use of 'fake news laws' was prominent. Governments incorporated such provisions in their COVID-19 emergency and temporary laws to avoid spreading false information about the health crisis. However, these laws were also used to silence government critics and protesters.

Fourth, online and offline surveillance increased dramatically to track the spread of the virus. A tighter control of the population generated large amounts of data that governments gathered to prosecute individuals who transgressed the law, challenging people's right to privacy. The digitalisation of the measures to protect public health was epitomised by tracking apps, which accommodated government efforts to increase surveillance. In Singapore, data provided by TraceTogether, the national tracing app, was used by the country's police force to monitor people's actions. In Laos and the Philippines, cybercrime laws were used with similar purposes, further challenging people's right to privacy in the region.

In safeguarding civic freedoms and democracy, this report contains a set of recommendations for governments, international organisations, and civil society organisations. These recommendations focus on promoting adherence to international human rights principles to protect citizens from the abuse of the legislation in emergencies. Government must abide by the standards set out by the ICCPR and work closely with CSOs to ensure that laws and measures during emergencies have limited negative impacts on its population. International Organisations have the responsibility to lobby and assist governments in accepting international standards while also providing a platform for CSOs to pass their concerns to relevant stakeholders. It must also increase its monitoring capacity to have an overview of civic freedoms situations across the world. CSOs should continue serving as watchdogs; meanwhile, they should engage the population by reinforcing their informative and educational commitments.

## 1. Introduction

To curb the number of COVID-19 infections and deaths, Southeast Asian governments relied on emergency powers granted by States of Emergencies (SoEs) and emergency decrees, temporary COVID-19 laws introduced during the pandemic and existing health ordinances to implement strict quarantine rules. However, the same laws were also used by the ruling political elites to restrict civic freedoms surrounding freedom of assembly, elections, the articulation of criticism and privacy. This report examines the laws and measures that Southeast Asian governments invoked to control the spread of the pandemic against international requirements and principles regarding the derogation of rights in emergency situations, reviewing how the authoritarian management of COVID-19 resulted in emergency powers used to restrict civic freedoms and democracy.

### 1a. Methodology

This report is based on desk research undertaken between August and November 2022. Documents reviewed concern the domestic legislation of Southeast Asian countries that governments used to enforce quarantines, such as their constitutions, state of emergency decrees, and temporary COVID-19 laws. Reports from the Human Rights Committee of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR HRC) and documents produced by international democracy watchdogs including Freedom House and the Economist Intelligence Unit (EIU) were analysed. Additionally, the report includes a review of news reports by local and international media outlets. The Asia Centre research team internally reviewed the data collection process, analysis, and elaboration of this report.

### 1b. The COVID-19 Pandemic in Southeast Asia

The number of new COVID-19 infections increased rapidly after the pandemic outbreak in March 2020 (<u>WHO, 2022</u>). Consequently, governments worldwide acted swiftly to implement bold political measures hoping to keep the virus spread at bay. In the west, countries such as the United States imposed lockdowns and reasonable social control to curb the number of infections (<u>Jeong et al., 2021</u>), thus balancing public health, economy, and social life. Yet, anti-COVID-19 measures in other countries were less strict. Sweden, for example, imposed more lax restrictions to achieve herd immunity and allowed its citizens to continue their daily lives almost normally (<u>Jonsdottir, 2021</u>). In Southeast Asia, a region that reported 10% of the global infections with 60.5 million confirmed cases and nearly 800,000 deaths as of November 2022 (<u>WHO, 2022</u>), governments took ideas from China's zero-COVID approach (<u>Bardsley, 2021</u>; <u>Kelter, 2022</u>; <u>The Economist, 2021</u>). Strict and often draconian measures were implemented at the discretion of the Executive after invoking the State of Emergency.

Within the region, initially, citizens, migrants and other residents were required to remain at home under strict lockdown restrictions, reducing their mobility to travel domestically and internationally (<u>Al Jazeera, 2021</u>; <u>Scarr, 2020</u>). Given the high transmissibility of the disease, governments also imposed social distancing measures to prevent new COVID-19 cases, which had shrunk the public sphere. In countries such as Singapore, public gatherings outside work and schools were limited to ten people (<u>Tan, 2020</u>). Businesses were also greatly affected by these measures and numerous factory shutdowns were reported across the region almost immediately after the outbreak. The Boten Special Economic Zone in Luang

Namtha, Laos, suspended all construction and closed shops and restaurants (<u>Chan, 2020</u>). In Cambodia, thousands of factory workers were laid off after the closure of several factories (<u>Ibid.</u>). The zero-COVID approach also intensified offline and online state surveillance with intrusive contact tracing technology to identify, isolate, and monitor potential new cases (<u>Chock, 2020</u>). In the Philippines, then-President Rodrigo Duterte ordered police officers and the military to patrol the streets and ensure that everyone complied with the regulations, giving an order to "shoot to kill" (<u>VOA, 2020</u>) if necessary to maintain public order. In the online sphere, information was highly monitored. Thailand, Cambodia, the Philippines, Myanmar, and Vietnam quickly declared new powers to monitor people's online activity and their expressions concerning the pandemic under the pretext of combating fake news (CSIS, 2020).

Later, the economic turmoil caused by strict lockdowns and the deployment of vaccines in the second quarter of 2021 were crucial in making governments reconsider their zero-COVID approach. The overall production output of Southeast Asia decreased by 4% (ADB, 2022). The economic impact was especially harsh in the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand, and Malaysia. In 2020, their growth output was -9.6%, -5.4%, -6.1%, and -5.6%, respectively (Ibid.), making the approach unsustainable. In late 2020, millions of citizens started receiving COVID-19 inoculations. Singapore was the first country to administer the first dose to its citizens in December 2020, followed by Indonesia in mid-January 2021 (Tan & Lin, 2021). By April 2021, all Southeast Asian countries had started their nationwide vaccination programmes (Ibid.). Although the initial vaccine rollout was relatively slow (Buck and Dann, 2021), the number of those inoculated people kept increasing. As of November 2022, at least 80% of the population in seven Southeast Asia countries (Brunei, Cambodia, Laos, Malaysia, Singapore, Thailand, and Vietnam) has received two doses of the vaccine. The percentage of those who have been fully vaccinated in the other four countries (Indonesia, Myanmar, the Philippines, and Timor-Leste) ranged between 64% and 75% in November 2022 (Holder, 2022).

Therefore, given the increasing economic pressure due to the anti-COVID measures, the rollout of COVID-19 vaccination programmes, and infection and death rates dropping significantly from the second half of 2021 (Our World in Data, 2022), governments realised that the zero-COVID strategy was unsustainable. They started cautiously relaxing some of their anti-COVID measures to revive their economies. Ending lockdowns and easing precautionary measures that were limiting people's mobility were among the first measures to be reviewed. Although there were still thousands of new infections at the time, Malaysia ended the SoE (Tan, 2021) and eased national and international travel restrictions in October 2021 after strict mobility measures started to spark dissent among citizens (Mogul, 2021). Then Prime Minister Ismail Yaakob also took an oath not to bring Malaysia under lockdown if cases started to rise again (Ibid.). In Cambodia, the government ended highly restrictive measures that prevented people from leaving their homes for medical emergencies (Tatum, 2021), contributing to opening the country to foreign visitors, too, hoping to revive its economy. Other countries in the region, such as the Philippines and Thailand, adopted similar strategies to allow increased mobility while keeping the virus at bay (CSIS, 2022).

Yet, governments would not necessarily relinquish all the tools for political and social control they had invoked or acquired along the way. Particularly concerning, some of the emergency and temporary legal provisions that had granted governments extraordinary powers to combat the pandemic persisted. As demonstrated by previous regional crises, Southeast Asia governments tend to maintain these tools and strengthen authoritarianism after a crisis ends (Asia Centre, 2020). In Cambodia, governmental control over the flow of information did not cease after quarantine measures were relaxed, and Civil Society Organisations (CSOs) expressed their concern over the fact that keeping certain anti-COVID-19 laws, which are often vaguely defined, creates fertile ground for broad repression (OHCHR, 2020). For example, in May 2021, the government banned reporting from Phnom Penh's red zones – localised city areas under lockdown – to avoid echoing the voices of people experiencing food shortages (Lee & Natalegawa, 2021). Protracting and weaponising emergency laws, even after governments started leaving "zero-COVID"

behind, can become a strategy to meet their political ends, including derailing political movements and silencing dissent questioning policy decisions (AP News, 2021; Reuters, 2021).

The next section analyses the international principles that allowed governments to derogate people's rights in an emergency situation - as well as strict requirements for when and how such powers can be used.

### 1c. International Principles on the Derogation of Rights in the State of Emergency

Governments must protect the rights and liberties of those residing in their country. However, in times of crisis, governments may derogate certain rights to address pressing concerns that require emergency powers to manage. In such scenarios, which rights can be derogated and for what period is highly subjective and debatable. The analytical framework to assess rights restrictions can be built using two sources. First and foremost, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (1966), particularly Article 4. Second, the Siracusa Principles, a document developed by non-governmental organisations (NGOs) adopted by the United Nations Economic and Social Council in 1984 (Trodys et al., 2013), expanded the provisions under Article 4.

The ICCPR lays out the obligations states must comply with to protect individuals' civic and political rights. General Comment No. 29 of the ICCPR HRC on Article 4 (2001) is particularly relevant. By invoking Article 4 of the Covenant, states may derogate from their obligations under the ICCPR Covenant to cope with the needs of an emergency situation, as long as they are not inconsistent with other international law obligations and do not discriminate solely based on race, colour, sex, language, religion or social origin. Thus, in an emergency situation, derogation of rights permits the suspension of certain rights only for the purpose of returning to normalcy (McGoldrick, 2004).

Article 4(1) outlines five cumulative preconditions that justify the derogation of rights. *First*, a public emergency threatening "the life of the nation" must occur, meaning its magnitude must be threatening the existence of the population. *Second*, the public emergency must be officially proclaimed, emphasising the strict maintenance of the rule of law even in times of uncertainty to comply with the pertinent legal provisions. Declarations notify the public of the shift of the governance system into an emergency – but temporary – mode. Without official declarations, the orders and decrees risk not being repealed once the emergency ends. *Third*, derogation is permitted only to the extent strictly required by the exigencies of the situation. Accordingly, all specific measures being taken must have a realistic justification, requiring an examination of each provision that is likely to be affected and whether Article 4 is truly necessary. *Fourth*, derogating measures must be consistent with the state's obligations under international law. Therefore, a derogation of rights that could result in a breach of a state's international obligations should not be permitted. *Fifth*, derogating measures must not involve discrimination solely on the ground of race, colour, sex, language, religion or social origin.

To be sure, certain rights remain non-derogable even in situations of emergency, as Article 4(2) – and other international principles – provide. These rights include the right to life (Art. 6), freedom from torture or cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment or punishment; freedom from medical or scientific experimentation without consent (Art. 7), freedom from slavery and servitude (Arts. 8(1) and (2)), freedom from imprisonment for inability to fulfil a contractual obligation (Art. 11), the prohibition against the retrospective operation of criminal laws (Art. 15), right to recognition before the law (Art. 16), and freedom of thought, conscience and religion (Art. 18).

Article 4(3), accountability to other state parties, states that when rights derogation occurs, the state must communicate so to other state parties immediately. It must also indicate how long the derogation of such a right will last. This step increases accountability since the extent to which rights should be derogated must be justified (<u>Taylor, 2020</u>). The treaty has been respected by almost every UN member (173) and stands as a key human rights document creating a set of norms respected by all members. Still, four Southeast Asian countries, Brunei, Malaysia, Myanmar, Singapore, and Timor-Leste, have not ratified the Covenant (<u>Human Rights Committee, n.d</u>).

Without a doubt, the outbreak of COVID-19 translated into a large-scale crisis that forced governments to take action and try to contain all of its effects. Southeast Asia's zero-COVID approach proved relatively effective if the number of new COVID-19 infections is considered. Yet, as mentioned in Section 1b., it involved derogating fundamental civil liberties, fuelling an intense debate on the balance between public health and civic freedoms. To understand the legal measures that governments relied upon – and their potential abuse – the next chapter outlines the emergency and temporary laws Southeast Asian countries employed to contain the spread of the virus.

## 2. Emergency and Temporary Laws & Measures

During the pandemic, Southeast Asian governments enforced different sets of legislation and executive regulations to contain the coronavirus spread and curb the number of new infections and deaths. Legal measures used by state authorities included invoking a state of emergency (SoE), enacting temporary laws after the coronavirus outbreak, and using temporary powers invoked under existing health legislation on infectious diseases to contain the outbreak. This section unpacks and examines these three categories of laws.

### 2a. State of Emergency and Emergency Orders

When a national threat emerges, the executive branches of government can declare a State of Emergency (SoE). It allows governments to assume an exceptional amount of political power to deal with exceptional circumstances (World Atlas, n.d). Still, as noted in Section 1c. of this report, Article 4 of the ICCPR protects certain rights to be non-derogable even in emergencies, while imposing a strict condition of how the governments must declare an SoE.

Conceptually, an SoE does not vary much from country to country. Yet, procedures to declare an SoE do vary from case to case. In some countries, its Magna Carta stipulates who and under what circumstances the SoE can be declared, as well as what legal provisions regulate its declaration. While other countries' SoE procedures may be stipulated in other subordinate legal documents.

On 31 March 2020, the Jokowi government issued Presidential Decree No. 11 (2020) and declared a public health emergency, citing Law No. 6 (2018), the Health Quarantine Law. The decree imposed large-scale social restrictions (PSBB) in regions with high infection rates (Anugerah et al., 2021), including restrictions on religious activities, gatherings in public places and the closure of schools and workplaces. The government also introduced Regulation No. 21 (2020) to confer more power to local authorities in implementing PSBB. Further, the Regulation of the Minister of Health No. 9 (2020) allowed the military and police to assist in implementing restrictions.

Malaysia initially relied on Movement Control Orders (MCOs), allowing the government to prohibit mass gatherings and close business premises, hoping to contain the spread of the disease (Tang, 2022). Nonetheless, as the infection rate skyrocketed, the Yang di-Pertuan Agong (YDPA), on the authority of Art. 150(1) of the Malaysian Constitution (Constitute Project, n.d.) issued the Proclamation of Emergency (PoE) in January 2021, which would last until August 2021. With the PoE, the YDPA can promulgate ordinances on any issue the Malaysian Parliament can legislate on that are not inconsistent with the constitutional provisions (Baker McKenzie, 2021). A number of emergency ordinances were proclaimed under the PoE, including the Emergency (Prevention and Control of Infectious Diseases) (Amendment) Ordinance (2021) and the Emergency (Essential Powers) (No.2) Ordinance (2021). The first amended the Prevention and Control of Infectious Diseases Act (1988) to grant the government more power and give room for the government to use its discretion in determining who must wear a tracking device. The latter ordinance empowers the courts to remove what it deems as 'fake news' and grants the police access to personal data (Malaysiakini, 2021).

In the Philippines, the Duterte administration declared a state of public health emergency in May 2020 with Proclamation 922 (2020), empowering government agencies to take the necessary measures to respond to the health emergency and urged people to comply with COVID-19 directives and advisories that followed the Proclamation to contain the virus. Under Article 15(2) of the Constitution, the Philippine National Police assisted in coping with the emergency situation ("Proclamation 922", 2020). One week later, the government issued Proclamation No. 929 (2020), declaring a state of calamity for six months, enhancing community quarantine throughout Luzon and Manila. Additionally, armed forces could take any measures necessary to ensure order. The state of calamity ended in January 2023 (Abasola, 2023).

The Thai government declared an SoE under the Executive Decree in Public Administration in Emergency Situations (2005) in March 2020, establising a COVID-19 task force. The SoE was extended every two months until September 2022 (Bangprapha, 2022). During the span of two years and a half, Section 9 of the Decree granted the PM the power to issue emergency orders to resolve the emergency situation. Regulation No. 27 (2021) invoked Sections 9(1) and (2), setting up curfews in large cities and banning gatherings of five individuals or more. Regulation No. 29 invoked the power under Section 9(3) to "prohibit the publication which may instigate fear amongst the people or ... distort information". Regulation No. 29 (2021) ordered internet providers to cut off internet access to those who commit the aforementioned act of proliferation. Moreover, Section 17 of the Decree allowed officials to not be subject to civil, criminal or disciplinary liabilities arising from their duties under the act if performed in good faith.

Using Presidential Decree No. 29 (2020), Timor Leste's president declared the SoE in March 2020, suspending the right to assembly and limiting people's freedom of movement (ICNL, 2020). It also stated that active and passive resistance to orders is punishable by law. The Decree was supplemented by Government Decree No. 3 (2020) on the measures for the implementation of the SoE. This Decree established a 14-day quarantine period for international travellers, as well as limited freedom of movement within the country, and banned gatherings of five people or more.

Other governments established Executive Orders and laws that contained elements, and in lieu of, the emergency, thus not officially declaring the SoE but equally strengthening the role of the Executives through the justification of the exigency as a result of the pandemic. Instead of declaring the SoE, the Vietnamese government banned gatherings of more than ten people and resorted to several directives to impose restrictions, and Directive Directive No. 16/CT-TTg (2020) required people to self-isolate at home. With Decree 15/2020/ND-CP, the government could fine people who posted false or misleading news about the pandemic online - fines ranged from VND 10-20 million (USD 425-850). In Cambodia, the Hun Sen regime vowed not to declare an emergency (The Khmer Times, 2020). However, the parliament legislated an SoE-specific law to supplement Art. 22 of the Cambodian Constitution (Constitute Project, n.d) on emergency provisions in April 2020. The law, which consists of twelve articles, "lists twelve measures the government has the right to take in a state of emergency" that would give state authorities broader powers when an SoE is declared. Powers include measures of surveillance, telecommunications, and mobilisation (ICNL, 2020). In Laos, Order No.06/PM (2020) had a similar prohibitive nature and restricted people's movement, including lockdowns and inter-regional travel, and prohibited gatherings of ten people or more in public places. Additionally, the order also increased people's surveillance to curb the spread of false information that could lead to misunderstandings and panic among citizens.

Although different in nature, declaring SoEs and establishing emergency orders hand special powers to executive branches at the same time compromising certain civic freedoms. These special measures come with limited checks and balances, with the justification that rigorousness would defeat the purpose of emergency management. As a result, these emergency measures grant governments remarkable leeway to interpret how they should address the emergency situation at hand.

### 2b. Temporary COVID-19 Laws

Apart from invoking the SoE and issuing executive orders to manage emergency situations, Southeast Asian governments also relied on laws that were in effect for a limited time span and were enacted to face the COVID-19 health crisis specifically. Unlike emergency laws, which were already at the executive branch's disposal, temporary laws needed approval from the legislation before enforcement. Although, they were fast-tracked due to the severity of the situation. In effect, they serve as ways in which the Executive amassed more temporary powers during the pandemic.

Singapore provides some examples of laws and government efforts to combat coronavirus without invoking a state of emergency. The People's Action Party (PAP) refused to declare an SoE (Lee, 2020) and, instead, passed the COVID-19 (Temporary Measures) Act (2020). The Act granted Singapore's health minister the power to impose movement and assembly restrictions. Its non-compliance would come with a maximum penalty of SGD 10,000 (USD 6,950) and/or a 6-month prison sentence. Reoffence would double the penalty. The government also introduced the COVID-19 (Temporary Measures) (Control Order) Regulation (2020) to supplement the Act. It was under the Control Order that the 'circuit breakers' came into effect, imposing quarantines and limiting the number of group sizes and venue capacity. In March 2022, the COVID-19 Temporary Act was extended and will expire in April 2023. The government noted the reason for its effect while the country builds resiliency against possible new variants (Kurohi, 2022).

In the Philippines, citing the skyrocketing infection rate, the Duterte government introduced Bayanihan to Heal as One Act (also known as Bayanihan Act 1). It expanded the President's power, among others, to rearrange the national budget and turn private premises into quarantine facilities (<u>Department of Political Science, University of the Philippines Diliman, 2020</u>). Spreading false information on COVID-19 also became punishable by the Act.

In Cambodia, the Hun Sen government crafted the 'Law on Measures to Prevent the Spread of COVID-19 and other Deadly Infectious Diseases'. It was fast-tracked through the National Assembly, taking only a total of six days for the Assembly to examine and adopt the law. Under the Law, the government had the power to restrict travel and business activities, prohibit gatherings, cordon off and impose lockdowns in targeted areas, and impose the mandatory use of facemasks (Aun, 2021). Individuals defying the temporary measures faced different forms of punishment, such as people's businesses being shut down. Not complying with self-quarantine measures was punishable by up to 3 years in prison, and those who evaded treatment or escaped medical facilities could be jailed for up to ten years (Ibid.; Smith et al, 2021).

### **2c. Existing Health and Infectious Disease Laws**

Sub-regulations were also issued under pre-established laws to assist and supplement in situations where emergency laws do not cover them. These decrees and orders, while already in place before the pandemic was invoked, served as a legal tool under which governments issued ancillary laws in response to the outbreak. Pre-established laws used in Southeast Asia varied from country to country and focused on different agents or concerns, like police forces or natural disasters.

Throughout 2020, Malaysia relied heavily on the Prevention and Control of Infectious Diseases Act (1988) and the Police Act (1967). Under these two laws, the Malaysian government can impose restrictive measures to contain the virus. As a result, the government issued a Movement Control Order to curb the spread of the disease, which limited people's movement (Tang, 2020) and also imposed mandatory health

examination procedures before proceeding for immigration clearance upon return to Malaysia. Additionally, state authorities could also control public gatherings and the flow of information, requiring people to comply with officers' requests to provide any relevant information that could help prevent the spread of COVID-19 (SKRINE, 2020). Disobeying MCO can result in a fine of up to RM 1,000 (USD 218) or imprisonment not exceeding 6 months or both.

In Indonesia, the legal basis to address diseases like COVID-19 has been in place since 1984 with the Law No. 4 of 1984 concerning Infectious Diseases, which stipulates how to overcome the spread of highly infectious diseases and regulates sanctions for those who prevent the implementation of health measures (Siwu & Rahman, 2020). Law No. 6 of 2018 concerns health quarantines and plays a key role in limiting people's mobility during health emergencies. Law No. 24 on Disaster Management (2007) is also crucial in addressing infectious diseases since it regulates how to overcome the risks triggered by a disaster, thus focusing on the post-event. The Jokowi government promulgated Presidential Decree No. 12 (2020), which declared COVID-19 as a natural disaster. The Decree consolidated the federal government's power in managing the crisis by ordering that every policy from regional COVID-19 task forces led by governors, regents, and mayors must comply with the federal government's policies (Yahman & Setyagama, 2020).

Vietnam's previous experiences with infectious diseases such as bird flu outbreaks in 2005, cholera in 2007, severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) and Middle East respiratory syndrome (MERS) in 2013 allowed the country to develop specific health legislation to protect the country against future diseases with similar characteristics. Laws included the Law on Prevention and Containment of Infectious Diseases (03/2007/QH12), Decree 176/2013/ND-CP on administrative penalisation in the health sector, Decree 89/2018/ND-CP (guiding the implementation of the 2007 Law) on the prevention and containment of transmissible diseases in border gates, Decision 3796/QD-BYT of the Ministry of Health to establish the Vietnam Public Health Event Emergency Response Centre (PHEOC) and regional PHEOC Offices to enhance information sharing. These became central to Vietnam's health strategy after the Government Office issued Dispatch No. 441 (2022) to warn local authorities of the health risk that COVID-19 supposed and requested the implementation of strong medical quarantine at transportation hubs like airports and ports (Nguyen, 2022). Existing health legislation was also the basis for issuing several directives limiting public gatherings, imposing lockdown measures, and suspending social events (Ibid.). Furthermore, Vietnam used its Law on Cybersecurity (2018) to target cases of false information regarding COVID-19. In April 2020, the government issued <u>Decree 15/2020/ND-CP</u>, stipulating fines for posting and disseminating false information ranging from VND10m to VND20m (\$425-\$850) for posting or sharing fake news online (Harb, 2020).

The exceptional situation during the pandemic required a rapid response from all governments to contain the crisis. Policy responses ranged from invoking an SoE, emergency orders, temporary COVID laws, and using provisions in pre-existing legislation to guide policy and restriction measures under the pandemic. To some extent, all these measures mitigated the threats derived from the pandemic. Yet, emergency powers can potentially result in the abuse of laws to crack down on civil and political liberties for political benefit. In the next chapter, this report analyses the impact of emergency powers on civic freedoms and democracy in countries across Southeast Asia.

# 3. Restriction on Civic Freedoms and its Impact on Democracy

After outlining the legal measures that Southeast Asian governments adopted to contain the pandemic, this section analyses how emergency and temporary laws affected limited civic freedoms and democracy in Southeast Asia. It first shows that the derogation and abuse of anti-COVID-19 laws limited people's liberties. Then, it shows that such limitations affected democracy in Southeast Asia negatively, which has contracted since the COVID-19 outbreak. Below, freedom of assembly and protest, the disenfranchisement of the electorate, freedom of expression, and state surveillance are examined.

### **3a. Blocking Websites**

Initially, political measures to contain the spread of COVID-19 consisted of controlling people's movements within the country and within international borders. Virtually all in-country residents were under some type of lockdown, and borders with neighbouring countries were closed. In many countries, inter-provisional or inter-state travel was also disallowed. Although limiting people's movement was a legitimate strategy to prevent people from contracting the disease, the misuse of such powers minimised people's opportunities to defend their rights.

Malaysian PM Muhyiddin Yassin implemented the Movement Control Order (MCO) in response to the pandemic in March 2020 (Ahmad, 2020), restricting people's right to movement. Although the Malaysian Constitution (Art. 9) ensures freedom of movement, Art. 9(2) Section 2 states that the executive can restrict such freedom when public health and order are threatened. With COVID-19 spreading rapidly, people's movements were limited and only essential workers could go out to work. Police officers ensured that people would stay home, and roadblocks were formed to ensure that those going out had no alternative (Lee, 2020). Limiting people's movement also curtailed their freedom of assembly and protest to defend their rights. Sarasvathy Muthu, a human rights defender who protested peacefully with four other activists from the National Union of Workers in Hospital Support and Allied Services and Parti Sosialis Malaysia in June 2020, was arrested under the Prevention and Control of Infectious Diseases Act (1988) and Sections 186 and 269 of the Malaysian Criminal Procedure Code. They were accused of participating in a negligent act likely to spread COVID-19 when showing their support for cleaners working in state-run hospitals in Ipoh (Frontline Defenders, 2020). All five protesters were charged and released on bail days later (Chua, 2020).

In Cambodia, the Law on Preventive Measures Against the Spread of COVID-19 was adopted in March 2021 and institutionalised sentences of up to twenty years in prison for those violating national measures to contain the virus. The preventive measures affected workers wanting to defend their labour rights since freedom of assembly and protest declined (<a href="Hanung, 2022">Hanung, 2022</a>). Nagaworld is a luxury hotel and casino in Phnom Penh. In early 2022, the Labor Rights Supported Union of Khmer Employees of NagaWorld (LRSU) called a strike to protest employees being discharged. As a result, union activists were arrested under the pretext that they violated anti-COVID-19 measures and obstructed the state's efforts to contain the pandemic (<a href="Human Rights Watch, 2022">Human Rights Watch, 2022</a>; <a href="Mech & Dickinson, 2022">Mech & Dickinson, 2022</a>). Nagaworld union activists struggling to defend workers' rights has not been an isolated case. Anti-COVID-19 legislation has also been used to stifle activists protesting other human rights violations related to land rights and dissenting voices like journalists whose ideas are not aligned with the government's (<a href="CIVICUS, 2022">CIVICUS, 2022</a>).

The Omnibus Law sparked a wave of protests across Indonesia. The bill, which became law in October 2020, was created to stimulate the national economy severely damaged because of COVID-19 with the relaxation of the country's web of business, labour, and environmental laws. Nonetheless, it would also abolish sectoral minimum wages, reduce severance pay, allowable overtime would increase and allow business owners to only be required to give one week off for holiday to their workers instead of two (BBC, 2020). A coalition of fifteen activist groups called on workers to join mass protests and a national strike to demand the bill be revoked. During the course of the protests, the police arrested at least 400 participants under the pretext that they violated anti-COVID-19 measures (Firdaus, 2020).

These cases show that the measures to contain the pandemic based on limiting people's movements were exploited by governments. On the one hand, imposing lockdowns and travel bans within and to and from the countries aimed to curb the number of infections and deaths. Yet, on the other hand, the impact of such measures went beyond controlling people's physical movements and was used to justify a wider crackdown on protesters defending their rights.

### **3b. Electoral Integrity**

COVID-19 containment measures curbed the quality of elections during the pandemic. Debates on the celebration of elections during the health emergency amalgamated public health concerns and the quality of multiparty elections. One key question was whether elections should be celebrated due to the virus' transmissibility. Another vital issue was how to ensure not only the safety of the electorate but also the quality of elections. The cases of Myanmar, Indonesia, and Singapore show that elections were held during the pandemic primarily because of the elites' political interests; but more crucially, anti-COVID-19 measures curbed the quality of elections.

Myanmar imposed travel restrictions in the early stages of the pandemic like Malaysia and Cambodia. In August 2020, two months before GE2020, the infection rate in Myanmar soared. 359 infections were reported by 8 August and 1,610 by 8 September (MoHS, 2020). Consequently, the Union Solidarity and Development Party (USDP), the country's main opposition party, called to put off GE2020. However, Aung San Suu Kyi's National League for Democracy (NLD) was against it, reasoning that a power vacuum was not desirable since the Constitution did not contemplate extending the mandate of the incumbent government (Lidauer & Saphy, 2021). Elections went on and anti-COVID-19 measures affected the process with stay-at-home orders in some townships. Furthermore, MoHS SOP-1 (2020) capped the rally attendees to 50 and door-to-door campaigns to 15. Campaigning activities were also limited because new cases soared (Lidauer & Saphy, 2021). Yet, opposition parties reported that NLD campaign appearances were excessive, "pointing to an unlevel playing field" (lbid.), highlighting the lack of transparency of the anti-COVID rules. Restrictions and limited freedom of assembly also hampered election scrutiny and information, challenging voter education and scrutiny and transparency. Additionally, the travel ban challenged the presence of international observers (Ibid.). This example shows that NLD's political opportunism to maintain its leadership prevailed, even if it meant limiting people's opportunities to engage fully with the electoral process due to ongoing COVID-19 restrictions.

In Indonesia, Law No. 10 (2016) outlines that the state must carry out simultaneous regional elections as part of its duty to ensure people's political rights. However, Indonesia's regional elections of 2020 were postponed from August to December with Presidential Instruction No. 6 (2020) on Maintaining Self-Discipline and Law Enforcement of Health Protocols in the Prevention and Control of COVID-19 and the provisions of Article 201A paragraph (2) of the Regional Election Law, which states that "the postponed simultaneous voting as referred to in paragraph (1) shall be held in December 2020" (Supriyadi et al., 2020;

#### Restriction on Civic Freedoms and its Impact on Democracy

"Decision No. 92/PUU-XIV/2016"). Regardless of the electoral delay, the debate was similar to the Myanmar case with regard to balancing public health and political rights. The KPU argued that elections had to occur in 2020, while the Elections Supervisory Body (Bawaslu) proposed putting them off until 2021 (Sukmajati, 2020). The government argued that regional elections were part of its national strategic plan and, therefore, should not be further delayed (Ibid.). Commissions to elect 270 positions (nine governors, 224 regents, and 37 mayors) took place on 9 December 2020. According to KPU, the voter turnout was 76.13%. However, the National COVID-19 Task Force informed that less than half of the voting points were equipped with the measures to prevent COVID-19 infections. After voting day, KPU and Bawaslu reported thousands of new infections contracted by members who had been assisting at polling stations. Out of 46,539 people at voting points in Sukabumi Regency, 2,000 tested positive after the elections (IFES, 2020).

Indonesia further exemplifies how political elites gained the upper hand in the COVID-19 context to gain influence in the political scene. Political dynasty is a key concept in Indonesian politics. It is based on "power transfer from elected officeholders to their own family members [...]" (Kenawas, 2020). Therefore, "subnational elections do not only involve local dynasties – they also attract family members of national elites" (Ibid.). Ruling political elites had a special interest in putting elections ahead of public health. Yet, the reason was so they could ensure their political dominance. In 2020, the relatives of several political leaders in office were putting themselves forward for candidates, such as Widodo's son, running for Surakarta Mayor, and Gibran Rakabuming Raka, Widodo's son-in-law, running for Medan mayor (Mulyanto, 2020).

Elections were also held in Singapore in July 2020 during the first COVID-19 wave. Opposition leaders from the Singapore Democratic Party, Reform Party, and Progress Singapore Party criticised the PAP decision for a snap election since it would contribute to the spread of the virus (Singh, 2020). The government introduced the Parliamentary Elections (COVID-19 Special Arrangements) Bill to ensure the commissions could be celebrated safely. The bill allowed voters under quarantine to vote outside their electoral divisions (Chew, 2020). The introduction of temporary measures aimed at making political participation safe affected electoral campaigning. Yet, it came at a cost. For example, e-rallies replaced traditional mass gatherings (Ibid.). Additionally, candidates were not allowed to take part in parades or to make public speeches (Ishak, 2020). On voting day, voters had to cast their ballot in a previously allocated two-hour time slot, and those with COVID-19 symptoms were not allowed to enter the polling station – they could only do so during the last hour (CNA, 2020). Anti-COVID-19 measures resulted in long queues and a serious health risk to voters and organisers alike (The Straits Times, 2020).

The ruling party PAP obtained political capital from GE taking place within the first few months of the pandemic. On the one hand, elections had to take place by April 2021 at the latest. Since the pandemic was likely to last, celebrating elections sooner than later would avoid the ruling party facing elections amidst COVID-19's impacts. On the other hand, the government's management of the pandemic upon its outbreak was creditable and the role of the opposition was minimal, giving the PAP the upper hand in the elections (Singh, 2020).

The Myanmar, Indonesia, and Singapore cases demonstrate that balancing public health and electoral rights was a complex task. These examples also corroborate claims that celebrating elections in emergency situations like the pandemic is likely to compromise their integrity, making it necessary to evaluate the rising costs on voting day and the whole electoral cycle (Garnett et al., 2022). Celebrating elections in Myanmar, Indonesia, and Singapore amidst anti-COVID-19 regulations partially disenfranchised the electorate, not allowing them to engage with the process fully; meanwhile, it gave political elites the upper hand in reaching their political goals.

### **3c. Investigation and Prosecution**

As new COVID-19 variants appeared, governments developed new strategies to contain the health, social, and economic crisis. One of the new measures to curb the number of infections consisted in incorporating fake news provisions to silence inflammatory comments about pandemic policy management, serving to complement initial health provisions. While the responsibility of policy institutions in combating false information is undeniable (<u>Hasselbach, 2020</u>), fake news being used as a pretext to curtail freedom of speech cannot go unnoticed since it increases democratic challenges in times of crisis (<u>Wiseman, 2020</u>).

Aside from mobility restrictions imposed by Vietnamese authorities (Rödl & Partner, 2020), the government has made considerable effort to disseminate accurate information about the pandemic and provide COVID-19 tests to its population. In parallel, authorities legislated to regulate the flow of information. Decree No. 15/2020/ND-CP, which replaced Decree 174, criminalises sharing false information, misinterpreting, slandering, and insulting governmental agencies, organisations, and the dignity of individuals, which can result in confusion among people. Furthermore, authorities can use the decree to request the removal of information deemed misleading, thus relentlessly tackling the spread of false information. If found guilty, individuals will face prison time and fines of up to 20 million dongs or USD 850 (Chung & Huong, 2020). Human rights advocates have expressed their concerns since the new provision can contribute to worsening freedom of expression in the country, which is already very limited (Nguyen & Pearson, 2020). Facebook, the most widely used social media platform in the country, reflects the impact of the new information provisions on freedom of expression. In 2020, state-owned telecommunications companies cracked down on anti-state Facebook posts by slowing Facebook's local servers (Pearson, 2020). Other citizens have been fined after incorrectly posting on the same platform that COVID-19 was spreading around their community (Nguyen & Pearson, 2020) or arrested and accused of bad-mouthing the regime, citing Article 331 of the 2015 Penal Code. This was the case of a 28-year-old citizen, Ma Phung Ngoc Tu, who shared fourteen posts about the spread of the pandemic (Amnesty International, 2020).

The Thai government has also been in the spotlight for using anti-fake news in the context of the pandemic to curb freedom of expression. During the pandemic, the Emergency Decree has been used to target comments from the media and the public under the guise of protecting Thailand's public health (HRW, 2020), without impunity. Thai artist Danai Usama exemplifies how governmental provisions on fake news and information have been used to silence critics of the pandemic's state management and shrink free speech (Article19, 2020). Danai used Facebook to express his dissatisfaction with the lack of screening measures at a Bangkok airport to contain the spread of the virus. He was arrested and charged with violating section 14(2) of the Computer-Related Crime Act for "putting into a computer system false computer data in a manner that is likely to cause panic in the public" (Ibid.). Human Rights Watch (Ibid.) also reported cases whereby state authorities threatened to fire hospital staff or revoke their licences should they mention that hospitals across the country did not have enough medical supplies to combat the health crisis.

Examples of curtailed freedom of speech are also found in Brunei. The pandemic fuelled repression, and the government reminded citizens that spreading false information can result in generalised fear and can be reported under Section 34, Chapter 148 of the Public Order Act (<u>The Star, 2021</u>). In 2022, the Borneo Bulletin, which is controlled by the sultan's family, reported that Hajah Faizah binti Haji Abdul Gapar had been pressed with the charge under Section 34, Chapter 148 of the Public Order Act after allegedly "making a false statement in a video recording that was likely to cause public alarm" concerning the COVID-19 cases in the country. She denied the charges (<u>Borneo Bulletin, 2022</u>).

Paradoxically, in a scenario where enhanced communication was considered key to controlling the spread of the pandemic, the health crisis curtailed freedom of expression in Southeast Asia. Examples from Thailand, Vietnam, and Laos prove that false information has been used by governments to silence dissent, especially those voices that disseminated negative views on the evolution of the disease. The legislation implemented to curb the number of new infections was also used to crack down on those expressing their views on sensitive issues in protests and public acts, limiting people's freedom of expression in a broad range of topics that accommodated state authorities.

### **3d. Surveillance in Police States**

Using technology in public health to track and trace infected people allowed governments to analyse big data and learn more about the pandemic (virus exposure, outbreaks, or aggregate hospital data, for example) to lower the number of new COVID-19 infections. On the flip side, digital surveillance to criminalise people's actions unrelated to COVID-19 has accompanied track and trace technology from the beginning. As a result, people's right to privacy has been eroded because of the criminalisation of pandemic responses.

Singapore implemented the TraceTogether program to contain the spread of the virus. People could download an app or carry a token that worked with Bluetooth technology to collect data to monitor the progress of the pandemic. The government said that data would only be used if a citizen contracted COVID-19 (Asher, 2020). Participation in this program was not enforced by law. Yet, authorities "threatened social penalties for those who do not sign up" (Pierson, 2021). Privacy concerns over the use of data emerged rapidly as the government then announced that contact-tracing data could be used in criminal investigations, contradicting its initial intentions to use it only for public health matters. However, official sources confirmed that only authorised officers would access TraceTogether data while investigating criminal cases and that misusing information would result in hefty fines and prison time. That raised privacy concerns among human rights defenders, pointing out that anti-COVID measures increased surveillance and undermined people's right to privacy (Heijmans, 2021). In April 2022, the Singaporean government announced the end of TraceTogether. Still, data obtained in the previous two years would be retained (Wei, 2022), making Singapore an example of the long-lasting privacy concerns about using track and trace technology that were raised with the popularisation of such technology.

State surveillance has also threatened the right to privacy of Laotian people. In May 2021, seven human rights organisations issued a statement condemning the weaponisation of restrictive laws and the failure of the Lao PDR government to comply with its human rights obligations (ASEAN Regional Coalition to #StopDigitalDictatorship, 2021). The joint statement expressed its concern over the use of Sections 8 (offences regarding cybercrime) and 62 (criminal measures) of the 2015 Law on Prevention and Combating Cybercrime, which describes crimes vaguely and bestows almost unrestricted power to the state with harsh criminal measures for those breaking the law. The Media Law is seen as equally problematic (Ibid.) because it "tightens the government's control of reporters, ensuring that they disseminate the policies of the ruling communist party [...]" (Gerin, 2016). With restrictive legislation and a special task force, the government has criminalised what the government considers COVID-19 false information. To clamp down on it, policing of the online sphere has increased, especially to crack down on COVID-19 information deemed false (ASEAN Regional Coalition to #StopDigitalDictatorship, 2021). State policing is not a novelty in Laos, and have traditionally targeted government critics. In 2019, social media influencer Houayheuang Xayabouly used Facebook to question the government's response to floods caused by a dam collapse. She was arrested and sentenced to five years in prison. Therefore, the pandemic has increased policing of the online sphere and decreased people's right to privacy (Whong, 2019).

Amid the pandemic in the Philippines, President Duterte treated the pandemic as a security threat to crack down on people's privacy (<u>Agojo</u>, <u>2021</u>). Unlike the examples of Singapore and Laos, this case shows that state surveillance in the COVID-19 context also increased in the offline sphere. The Philippines National Police (PNP) was a vital mechanism for doing so and violated people's primary human rights. The PNP coordinated with the Inter-Agency Task Force on Emerging Infectious Diseases (IATF-EID) to implement public health measures to confront the virus (<u>Ibid</u>.). The Republic Act 11332 (<u>2018</u>), known as the Mandatory Reporting of Notifiable Diseases and Health Events of Public Health Concern Act, "recognizes disease surveillance and response systems of the Department of Health (DOH) and its local counterparts, as the first line of defence to epidemics and health events of public health concern that pose risk to public health and security". Reuters (<u>Lema & Morales, 2020</u>) reported that the government used this law to justify doing house-to-house searches as a preventive measure to contain the virus. Human rights groups have warned that increased surveillance violates people's right to privacy and is more likely to affect the poorest communities, even if some members have just committed minor crimes.

The examples above outline a scenario where the pandemic has been used as a pretext to increase surveillance and limit people's right to privacy, giving an upper hand to authorities to monitor the population. The crackdown on privacy has been online and offline, with increased surveillance using health-related data to legitimately contain the coronavirus spread and, more crucially, to monitor citizens for other purposes deemed as sensitive or threatening to state authorities.

### **3e. Impact on Democracy**

So far, this chapter has shown that anti-COVID-19 measures granted through emergency powers have curbed civic freedoms in Southeast Asia. The analysis of each of the above civic freedoms, explored individually, draws a pessimistic political outlook in the region. Yet, the overall analysis of the impoverished state of civic freedoms also reveals a generalised democratic contraction in the region.

It must be stressed that voter turnouts in the commissions celebrated since the pandemic outbreak in 2020 have been high. Voter turnout in the Singapore GE in 2020 was 96% (mandatory voting) (Banerjee, 2020), 80% in Indonesia (The Jakarta Globe, 2020), and 70% in Myanmar (The Irrawaddy, 2020). Nonetheless, voter turnouts alone do not provide a comprehensive overview of the state of democracy since electoral democracy is just one of the elements of functioning democracies. Civic Freedoms, some of which have been analysed in this chapter, are equally important in examining democracy since they allow people to make informed choices, thus playing a key role in making elections meaningful. Evidence suggests that, despite high voter turnouts during the pandemic, democracy in Southeast Asia has declined since the outbreak of the pandemic, coinciding with the state of emergencies and extraordinary power granted to the government, without checks and balances.

The "Freedom in the World" Index and "EIU Democracy Index" quantify Southeast Asia's democratic contraction since the outbreak of the pandemic. The democratic measurements of both institutions coincide with two facts. *First*, in the 2019 and 2022 reports, the quality of democracy has fallen in seven countries: Brunei (Democracy Index does not evaluate Brunei), Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar, the Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam. *Second*, there are discrepancies between the two reports on four countries. On the one hand, *Freedom in the World* indicates a democratic contraction in Indonesia, Malaysia, and Singapore, while Democracy Index sees a democratic expansion. On the other hand, Freedom in the World indicates a democratic expansion in Timor-Leste, while Democracy Index sees a contraction. Still, variations are minimal except in Myanmar due to the coup. Therefore, it is safe to say that democracy declined in seven Southeast Asian countries, while it improved slightly in four countries between 2019 and 2022.

DEMOCRACY INDICES	Freedom in the World (out of 100)			Democracy Index (out of 10)		
INDICES	2019	2022	Change	2019	2022	Change
Brunei	29	28	-1	-	-	-
Cambodia	26	24	-2	3.53	2.90	-0.63
Indonesia	62	59	-3	6.48	6.71	+0.23
Laos	14	13	-1	2.14	1.77	-0.37
Malaysia	52	50	-2	7.16	7.24	+0.08
Myanmar	30	9	-21	3.55	1.02	-2.53
Philippines	61	55	-6	6.64	6.62	-0.02
Singapore	51	47	-4	6.02	6.23	+0.21
Thailand	30	29	-1	6.32	6.04	-0.28
Timor-Leste	70	72	+2	7.19	7.06	-0.13
Vietnam	20	19	-1	3.08	2.94	-0.14

(<u>Freedom House, 2019</u>; <u>2022</u>; <u>EIU, 2019</u>; <u>2021</u>)

In the COVID-19 context, Southeast Asia's democratic contraction has been influenced by the decline of civic freedoms in the region, a variable that both democracy measurements consider. The democratic measurements by Freedom House and the Economist Intelligence Unit (EIU) identify a decline in people's civic freedoms since the outbreak of the pandemic in parallel to the democratic contraction (Freedom House finds that civic freedoms contracted in all countries but Indonesia. On the other hand, EIU finds shows that the decline of civic freedoms was shared by all countries but Timor-Leste). The trends by these two sources coincide with the measurements of the BTI Transformation Index by Bertelsman Stiftung (2022), which also show that civic freedoms and democracy in Southeast Asia have declined since the first pandemic outbreak.

This chapter has shown that the derogation of rights in Southeast Asia during the emergency posed by COVID-19 beyond what was strictly and legally necessary to contain the spread of the virus impacted people's freedom of assembly, affected electoral integrity in several countries, increased controls on information flows and challenged people's rights to privacy. Altogether, these limitations have contributed to Southeast Asia's democratic erosion. To improve the state of democracy in the region, the next section outlines a set of recommendations for international organisations, governments, and civil society organisations.

## 4. Recommendations

This report has evaluated the use of emergency and temporary anti-COVID-19 measures across Southeast Asia and has put a special emphasis on assessing the impact of these measures on people's civil rights and the state of democracy. In broad terms, examples from the ten ASEAN countries show that civil rights have been impacted negatively due to the implementation of policy responses to the spread of the pandemic, preventing the implementation of democratic principles and contributing to the growth of authoritarianism in Southeast Asia. The final chapter of this report presents a set of recommendations for governments, international organisations, and civil society organisations to avoid the erosion of human rights and democracy in emergency situations like COVID-19.

### **Governments**

- Sign and ratify the ICCPR (including its first Optional Protocol (ICCPR OP-1) to institute an individual complaints mechanism) if they have not done so yet.
- Provide periodical and transparent data that justifies the adoption of ICCPR's General Comment No. 29:
   Article 4 on the derogation of rights during emergency situations so all measures are justified and proportional.
- Legislation should be worded concisely, avoiding vagueness leading to confusion, and should be as specific as possible so it cannot be used to justify broad crackdowns.
- Work more closely with civil society organisations to give voice to individuals from all backgrounds and identify people's concerns regarding the derogation of civic freedoms in emergency situations.

### **International Organisations**

- Lobby governments that have yet to sign and ratify the ICCPR/OP-1 to increase human rights protection and ensure people's civil and political rights.
- Assist governments in the draft and implementation of derogatory measures against civic freedoms to ensure that no state exceeds its power to limit people's rights in emergency situations.
- Increase their monitoring of emergency situations in countries where the implementation of human rights is not up to international standards to check the government authority in determining when emergency measures are no longer necessary.
- Work closely with domestic civil society organisations to obtain alternative state narratives on the outbreak and evolution of emergency situations and provide adequate assistance whenever possible.

### **Civil Society Organisations**

- Work closely with state authorities to inform the government about the concerns expressed by the people on the implementation and potential derogation of civic freedoms.
- Monitor the infringement of civic freedoms by state authorities and the backsliding of democracy and report their abuse to international bodies.
- Reinforce their informative and educational commitments to the population and inform citizens about their rights and civic duties, especially in emergency situations, to ensure that the derogation of rights is rightfully implemented and not abused.

## 5. Conclusion

In Southeast Asia, nearly 61 million cases have been reported and over 800,000 people have died because of COVID-19. Given the exceptionality of this situation, governments were forced to implement emergency regulations to contain the pandemic as it reflected a health, economic, and social crisis. Governments initially relied on the adoption of the zero-COVID strategy to stop the spread of the disease: strict lockdown measures and mobility limitations were imposed, electoral processes were restricted, information flows became increasingly controlled to tackle sources of false information, and state surveillance increased.

Although governments eventually started moving away from the zero-COVID approach, they did not limit their use of emergency powers granted by SoE-related or pandemic-related legislation nor did they fully relinquish using their new tools for social control. As a result, certain rights were derogated beyond what was provided for under international law. Freedom of assembly was severely restricted, limiting people's opportunities to defend their rights when injustices were being committed. Many voters were disenfranchised from electoral processes because of anti-COVID-19 measures that prevented people from participating in rallies, thus favouring the elite's political opportunism. Controlling information flows severely curtailed people's freedom of expression. Initially aimed at tackling the spread of false information, attempts to control people's narratives rapidly escalated into a broader crackdown on free speech targeting policy criticism. Using coronavirus as a pretext, state authorities also tended to increase surveillance, online and offline. However, governments have used public health to justify cracking down on people's privacy beyond health-related issues, especially to monitor political dissent.

The overall decline of civic freedoms as a result of the emergency and temporary anti-COVID-19 measures has curbed the state of democracy in Southeast Asia. Democracy indicators by democratic watchdogs such as Freedom House and the Economic Intelligence Unit show that both civic freedoms and democracy have declined since the outbreak. Analysing the COVID-19 crisis through the lens of democracy shows that the COVID-19 emergency situation gave authoritarian regimes in Southeast Asia an opportunity to strengthen their social and political dominance by applying emergency powers beyond what is strictly necessary. Even if the pandemic outbreak was an exceptional situation nobody was fully ready to manage, governments exceeding in their capacity to derogate certain liberties cannot be justified. Therefore, democracies must become stronger with a robust check and balance systems to ensure that no laws are abused and rights are not unnecessarily derogated.

International organisations must lobby all countries to sign, ratify, and implement human rights covenants, providing assistance to do so if necessary. Governments must increase transparency and accountability and must work together with civil society organisations to ensure that the voices of all social groups are heard and respected. The third sector also plays a key role in keeping governments accountable since they can bridge state authorities with citizens to promote multilateral dialogues. While emergency situations are naturally unpredictable, it is important that all agents – international organisations, government agencies, and civil society – carefully reflect on the wise choices adopted during the pandemic and, most crucially, on new possibilities to increase cooperation to strengthen democratic rule so no basic human rights can be derogated without a sound justification in the future.

## **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

Abasola, Leonel (2023) 'Non-extension of state of calamity due to Covid boosts PH image', Philippines News Agency, at: https://pna.gov.ph/articles/1192550.

ADB (2020) Southeast Asia: Rising from the Pandemic, Manila, ADB, DOI:10.22617/TCS220093-2.

Agojo, Kevin Nielsen M. (2021) 'Policing a Pandemic: Understanding the State and Political Instrumentalization of the Coercive Apparatus in Duterte's Philippines' *Journal of Developing Societies* 37(3): 363–386, DOI: 10.1177/0169796X21996832.

Ahmad, Nisar Mohammad (2020) 'Restriction of Human Rights During Movement Control Order: A Malaysian Approach in Handling Covid-19 Pandemic', paper for the 3rd International Conference of the Postgraduate Students and Academics in Syariah and Law 2020 (INPAC 2020) "Syariah and Law Approach in Solving Contemporary Issues", at: https://oarep.usim.edu.my/jspui/bitstream/123456789/1631/1/Restriction%20of%20human%20rights%20d uring%20movement%20control%20order%20.pdf.

Al Jazeera (2021) 'Malaysia: Hundreds take to the streets in anti-government protest', Al Jazeera, at: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/7/31/hundreds-take-to-streets-in-anti-Government-protest-in-malaysia.

AP News (2021) 'Malaysian opposition urges king to end coronavirus emergency', AP News, at: https://apnews.com/article/health-mahathir-mohamad-government-and-politics-Malaysia-coronavirus-004edb429d5de68be9e05a62d60c3b8e.

Amnesty International (2020) 'Viet Nam: Facebook must cease complicity with government censorship', Amnesty International, at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/04/viet-nam-facebook-cease-complicity-government-censorship.

Anugerah, Adhe Rizky, Prafajar Suksessanno Muttaqin and Dwi Adi Purnama (2021) 'Effect of large-scale social restriction (PSBB) during COVID-19 on outdoor air quality: Evidence from five cities in DKI Jakarta Province, Indonesia', Environmental Research 197: 1-8, DOI: 10.1016/j.envres.2021.111164.

ASEAN Regional Coalition to #StopDigitalDictatorship (2021) 'Joint solidarity statement: the Lao government must stop online surveillance and mandatory registration of media platforms', Access Now, at: https://www.accessnow.org/cms/assets/uploads/2021/05/Laos-Fake-News-COVID-19-Statement.pdf.

Article19 (2020) 'Thailand: Drop charges against artist Danai Usama', Article19, at: https://www.article19.org/resources/thailand-drop-charges-against-artist-danai-usama.

Asher, Saira (2020) 'TraceTogether: Singapore turns to wearable contact-tracing Covid tech', BBC, at: https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-53146360.

Asia Centre (2020) COVID-19 and Democracy in Southeast Asia: Building Resilience Fighting Authoritarianism, Bangkok, Asia Centre.

Aun, Chhengpor (2021) 'Cambodia: Govt. introduce law on COVID-19 measures enabling for restrictions on civic freedoms and suspension of business; HRW claims the law imposes disproportionate fines and imprisonment', Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, at: https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/latest-news/cambodia-govt-introduce-law-on-covid-19-measures-enabling-for-restrictions-on-civic-freedoms-and-suspension-of-business-hrw-claims-the-law-impose-disproportionate-fines-and-imprisonment.

Baker McKenzie (2021) 'Malaysia: COVID-19 - Declaration of Emergency', InsightPlus, Baker McKenzie, at: https://insightplus.bakermckenzie.com/bm/healthcare-life-sciences/malaysia-covid-19-declaration-of-emergency.

Banerjee, Krishnendu (2020) 'Singapore Sees Over 96% Turnout in General Election 2020 Despite Coronavirus Pandemic', International Business Times, at: https://www.ibtimes.sg/singapore-sees-over-96-turnout-general-election-2020-despite-coronavirus-pandemic-48272.

Bangpraha, Mongkhol (2022) 'End of emergency decree to be proposed', The Bangkok Post, https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/2398065/end-of-emergency-decree-to-be-proposed.

Bardsley, Daniel (2021) "Zero-Covid" vs running hot: Will South-East Asia's Covid-19 policies work?', National News, at: https://www.thenationalnews.com/coronavirus/2021/09/27/zero-covid-vs-running-hot-will-south-east-asias-covid-19-policies-work.

BBC (2020) 'Indonesia: Thousands protest against 'omnibus law' on jobs', BBC News, at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-54460090.

Bertelsman Stiftung (2022) 'BTI Transformation Index', BTI Transformation Index, at: https://bti-project.org/en/?&cb=00000.

Borneo Bulletin (2022) 'High Court nod for trial', Borneo Bulletin, at: https://borneobulletin.com.bn/high-court-nod-for-trial.

Buck, Graham and Clarissa Dann (2021) 'Asia's difficulty policy choices', Flow, at: https://flow.db.com/more/dossier-covid-19/asia-s-difficult-policy-choices.

Human Rights Committee (20010) 'CCPR General Comment No. 29: Article 4: Derogations during a State of Emergency', UN Human Rights Committee, at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/453883fd1f.html.

Chan, Nandar (2020) 'Southeast Asia sees factory shutdowns and massive lay-offs due to Covid-19 outbreak', Business and Human Rights Resource Centre, at: https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/latest-news/southeast-asia-sees-factory-shutdowns-and-massive-lay-offs-due-to-covid-19-outbreak-2.

Chew Hui Min (2020) 'Bill to allow special arrangements for General Election during COVID-19 outbreak introduced in Parliament', Channel News Asia, at: https://www.channelnewsasia.com/singapore/bill-special-arrangements-general-election-covid19-outbreak-762671.

Chock, Lazarus (2020) 'The policy black box in Singapore's digital contact tracing strategy', LSE, at: https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/seac/2020/09/22/the-policy-black-box-in-singapores-digital-contact-tracing-strategy.

Chua Minxi (2020) "We Can't Just Sit Still": Malaysian Cleaners Protest Amid Pandemic, New Naratif, at: https://newnaratif.com/we-cant-just-sit-still-malaysian-cleaners-protest-amid-pandemic.

CIVICUS (2022) 'Authorities continue to harass NagaWorld union strikers and criminalise activists and opposition members in Cambodia', CIVICUS Monitor, at: https://monitor.civicus.org/updates/2022/10/04/authorities-continue-harass-nagaworld-union-strikers-and-criminalise-activists-and-opposition-members-cambodia.

CNA (2020) 'GE2020: Voters face 'longer than usual' queues at polling stations, younger people advised to stick to time bands', Channel News Asia, at: https://www.channelnewsasia.com/singapore/ge2020-polling-day-long-queues-voting-polling-station-eld-951416.

Constitute Project (n.d.) 'Cambodia 1993 (rev. 2008)', Constitute Project, https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Cambodia\_2008?lang=en.

Constitute Project (n.d.) 'Malaysia 1957 (rev. 2007)', Constitute Project, https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Malaysia\_2007?lang=en.

CSIS (2020) 'Strengths and vulnerabilities in Southeast Asia's response to the Covid-19 pandemic', CSIS, at: https://www.csis.org/analysis/strengths-and-vulnerabilities-southeast-asias-response-covid-19-pandemic.

CSIS (2022) 'The Latest on Southeast Asia: March 17, 2022', CSIS, at: https://www.csis.org/blogs/latest-southeast-asia/latest-southeast-asia-march-17-2022.

Department of Political Science, University of the Philippines Diliman (2020) 'A Primer on Bayanihan to Heal as One Act of 2020', Department of Political Science, at: https://polisci.upd.edu.ph/resources/bayanihan-primer.

The Economist (2020) 'Asian countries are at last abandoning zero-covid strategies', The Economist, at: https://www.economist.com/asia/2021/10/09/asian-countries-are-at-last-abandoning-Zero-covid-strategies.

EIU (2020) 'Democracy Index 2019', EIU, at:

https://www.eiu.com/public/topical\_report.aspx?campaignid=democracyindex2019.

EIU (2022) 'Democracy Index 2021: less than half the world lives in a democracy', EIU, at: https://www.economistgroup.com/group-news/economist-intelligence/democracy-index-2021-less-than-half-the-world-lives-in-a-democracy.

Firdaus, Febriana (2020) 'Indonesian police arrest hundreds during protests against labour law', The Guardian, at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/oct/07/indonesia-police-use-water-cannon-and-teargas-to-disperse-labour-law-protests.

Freedom House (2019) 'Freedom in the World 2019 Scores', Freedom House, at: https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2019/scores.

Freedom House (2022) 'Freedom in the World 2022: The Global Expansion of Authoritarian Rule', Freedom House, at: https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2022/global-expansion-authoritarian-rule.

Frontline Defenders (2020) 'Woman human rights defender Sarasvathy Muthu charged', Frontline Defenders, at: https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/en/case/woman-human-rights-defender-sarasvathy-muthu-charged.

Garnett, Holly Ann, Toby S. James and Madison MacGregor (2022) 'Electoral Integrity Global Report 2019-2021', Electoral Integrity Project, at: https://www.electoralintegrityproject.com/globalreport2019-2021.

Gerin, Roseanne (2016) 'Lao lawmakers approve restrictive amendment to Media Law', RFA, at: https://www.rfa.org/english/news/laos/lao-lawmakers-approve-restrictive-amendment-to-media-law-11102016153123.html.

Hanung, Cornelius (2022) 'In the name of the public health emergency: An emerging challenge on the right to protest in Southeast Asia', Routed Magazine, at: https://www.routedmagazine.com/public-health-emergency-right-protest-sea.

Harb, Robbie (2020) 'Vietnam bans posting fake news online', The Register, at: https://www.theregister.com/2020/04/02/vietnam\_bans\_posting\_fake\_news.

Hasselbach, Christoph (2020) 'EU takes action against fake news', DW, at: https://www.dw.com/en/eutakes-action-against-fake-news/a-55056541.

Heijmans, Philip (2021) 'Singapore to hear bill allowing use of covid tracing data in investigations', Bloomberg, at: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-01-12/singapore-may-introduce-contact-tracing-bill-in-early-february?leadSource=uverify%20wall.

Holder, Josh (2022) 'Tracking Coronavirus Vaccinations Around the World', The New York Times, at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/world/covid-vaccinations-tracker.html.

Human Rights Watch (2020) 'Thailand: COVID-19 Clampdown on Free Speech, Human Rights Watch, at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/03/25/thailand-covid-19-clampdown-free-speech.

Human Rights Watch (2022) 'Cambodia: Covid-19 Used to Justify Crackdown on Union', Human Rights Watch, at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/02/15/cambodia-covid-19-used-justify-crackdown-union.

ICNL (2022) 'COVID-19 Civic Freedom Tracker', ICNL, at: https://www.icnl.org/covid19tracker.

IFES (2020) 'Findings From Indonesia's 2020 Regional Head Elections', IFES, at: https://www.ifes.org/news/findings-indonesias-2020-regional-head-elections.

The Irrawaddy (2020) 'Myanmar's 2020 General Election Results in Numbers', The Irrawaddy, at: https://www.irrawaddy.com/elections/myanmars-2020-general-election-results-numbers.html.

Ishak, Syahindah (2020) 'Rules out: A Phase 2 general election will have no physical rallies, no screenings at coffee shops', Mothership.sg, at: https://mothership.sg/2020/06/general-election-in-phase-2.

The Jakarta Globe (2019) 'Indonesia Sees Record Turnout in Historic Election, Braces for Fallout', The Jakarta Globe, at: https://jakartaglobe.id/news/indonesia-sees-record-turnout-in-historic-election-braces-for-fallout.

Jeong, Andrew, Adela Suliman and Lateshia Beachum (2021) 'America isn't headed towards lockdowns, say White House officials', The Washington Post, at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2021/11/23/Covid-delta-variant-live-updates.

Jonsdottir, Vera (2021) 'Sweden's unconventional approach to Covid-19: what went wrong', Chicago Policy Review, at: https://chicagopolicyreview.org/2021/12/14/swedens-unconventional-approach-to-covid-19-what-went-wrong.

Kelter, Frederik (2022) 'As China doubles down on "zero-COVID", some have had enough', Al Jazeera, at: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/10/13/in-zero-covid-china-people-have-had-enough.'

Kenawas, Yoes C. (2020) 'Dynastic politics: Indonesia's new normal', Election Watch, University of Melbourne, at: https://electionwatch.unimelb.edu.au/articles/dynastic-politics-indonesias-new-normal.

Kurohi, Rei (2022) 'Parliament: Law allowing Covid-19 control measures extended to 2023', The Straits Times, at: https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/politics/parliament-law-allowing-covid-19-control-measures-extended-to-2023.

The Khmer Times (2020) 'Cambodia not to declare the state of emergency', Khmer Times, at: https://www.khmertimeskh.com/50781339/cambodia-not-to-declare-the-state-of-emergency.

Lee, Darius (2020) 'Singapore's Legislative Response to the COVID-19 "Emergency", paper for the 'Law on the State of Emergency' Online Conference, 16-17 June 2020, at: https://law.unimelb.edu.au/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0003/3396315/Lee\_Darius\_Paper.pdf.

Lee, Karen and Andreyka Natalegawa (2021) 'Fake news crackdowns do damage across Southeast Asia during pandemic', CSIS, at: https://www.csis.org/blogs/new-perspectives-asia/fake-news-crackdowns-do-damage-across-southeast-asia-during-pandemic.

Lee, Stephanie (2020) 'MCO compliance improving in Kota Kinabalu', The Star, at https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2020/03/21/mco-compliance-improving-in-kota-kinabalu.

Lema, Karen and Neil Jerome Morales (2020) 'Philippines to use police in house-to-house searches for COVID-19 cases', Reuters, at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-philippines-idUSKCN24F1NN.

Lidauer, Michael and Gilles Saphy (2021) 'Running Elections under Stringent Covid-19 Measures in Myanmar', International IDEA, at: https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/elections-under-stringent-covid19-measures-in-myanmar.pdf

Malaysiakini (2021) 'Emergency Ordinance grants Putrajaya sweeping powers against "fake news", Malaysiakini, at: https://www.malaysiakini.com/news/566220.

Mech Dara and Michael Dickison (2022) 'Four More NagaWorld Protesters Face Arrest Under Covid-19 Law', VOD, at: https://vodenglish.news/four-more-nagaworld-protesters-face-arrest-under-covid-19-law.

Mogul, Rhea (2021) 'Malaysia and Singapore ease international travel restrictions in pivot to living with Covid', CNN, at: https://edition.cnn.com/travel/article/malaysia-singapore-travel-covid-intl-hnk/index.html.

MoHS (2020) 'Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Situation Reports (Myanmar)', MoHS, at: https://mohs.gov.mm/page/9575.

Mulyanto, Randy (2020) 'COVID-19, political dynasties weigh as Indonesia heads to polls', AlJazeera, at: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/12/8/indonesia-goes-to-polls-on-wednesday-despite-unrelenting-pandemic.

Nguyen Ngoc Anh (2022) 'The People-based, State-led Approach in Containing COVID-19 in Vietnam', *Asian Affairs*, DOI:10.1080/03068374.2022.2123132.

Nguyen Phuong and James Pearson (2020) 'Vietnam introduces 'fake news' fines for coronavirus misinformation', Reuters, at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-vietnam-security/vietnam-introduces-fake-news-fines-for-coronavirus-misinformation-idUSKCN21X0EB.

OHCHR (2022) 'In dialogue with Cambodia, Experts of the Human Rights Committee ask about Freedom of Expression and raise issues concerning COVID-19 prevention measures', OHCHR, at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/03/dialogue-cambodia-experts-human-rights-committee-ask-about-freedom.

Our World in Data (2020) 'Daily new confirmed COVID-19 deaths per million people', Our World in Data, at: https://ourworldindata.org/explorers/coronavirus-data-explorer?facet=none&Interval=7-day+rolling+average&Relative+to+Population=true&Color+by+test+positivity=false&country=KHM~THA~VNM~PHL~IDN&Metric=Confirmed+deaths.

Pearson, James (2020) 'Exclusive: Facebook agreed to censor posts after Vietnam slowed traffic - sources', Reuters, at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-vietnam-facebook-exclusive /exclusive-facebook-agreed-to-censor-posts-after-vietnam-slowed-traffic-sources-idUSKCN2232JX.

Pierson, David (2021) 'Singapore says its contact-tracing data can be used for criminal investigations', Los Angeles Times, at: https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2021-01-05/singapore-coronavirus-contact-trace-data-criminal-investigations.

Pham Hai Chung and Ngo Minh Huong (n.d.) 'Digital rights in state of emergency in Vietnam during Covid 19 pandemic: balancing between freedom of expression and public order', Melbourne Law School, University of Melbourne, at: https://law.unimelb.edu.au/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0006/3402195/Pham-Hai-Chong\_Ngo-Minh-Huong\_Paper.pdf.

Reuters (2021) 'Thai police arrest 13 as crowd protests COVID mismanagement', Nikkei Asia, at: https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Turbulent-Thailand/Thai-police-arrest-13-as-crowd-protests-COVID-mismanagement.

Rödl & Partner (2020) 'Covid-19 in Vietnam: Strict measures to avoid a second lockdown', Rödl & Partner, at: https://www.roedl.com/insights/covid-19/vietnam-update-development-lockdown-impacts.

Scarr, Simon, Hwei Wen Foo and Manas Sharma (2020) 'How coronavirus brought Southeast Asia's megacities to a standstill', Reuters, at: https://graphics.reuters.com/HEALTH-CORONAVIRUS/CONGESTION/dgkvlgkekpb.

Singh, Bilveer (2020) 'Singapore's COVID-19 General Elections', The Diplomat, at: https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/singapores-covid-19-general-elections.

Siwu, Sonya Claudia, Sudarsono, Isrok and Muchammad Ali Safaat (2020) 'State of Emergency in Indonesia', *Journal of Law, Policy and Globalization* 9: 181–186, DOI:10.7176/JLPG/93-19.

Siwu, Sonya Claudia and Rofi Aulia Rahman (2020) 'The State of Emergency in Indonesia. A Great Lesson from the Covid-19 Pandemic', *KnE Social Sciences* 7 (15): 124–137, DOI:10.18502/kss.v7i15.12082.

SKRINE (2020) 'Malaysia: Covid-19: Regulations To Implement Movement Control Order In Malaysia', Mondaq, at: https://www.mondaq.com/healthcare/926732/covid-19-regulations-to-implement-movement-control-order-in-malaysia.

Smith, Rhona, Clement Nyaletsossi Voule and Diego García-Sayán (2021) 'OL KHM 4/2021 Mandates of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Cambodia; the Special Rapporteur on the rights to freedom of peaceful assembly and of association; and the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers', OHCHR, at:

https://cambodia.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/othersource/UN%20human%20rights%20experts%E2%80%9 9%20joint%20letter%20on%20preventive%20measure%20again%20spread%20of%20COVID-19.pdf.

The Straits Times (2020) 'Singapore GE2020: What to do on Polling Day', The Straits Times, at: https://www.straitstimes.com/politics/singapore-ge2020-what-to-do-on-polling-day.

The Star (2021) "Refrain from spreading false information", Brunei health minister tells people as Covid-19 cases keep rising in country', The Star, at: https://www.thestar.com.my/aseanplus/aseanplus-news/2021/09/27/refrain-from-spreading-false-information-brunei-health-minister-tells-people-as-covid-19-cases-keep-rising-in-country.

Sukmajati, Mada (2020) 'Indonesia's local elections and the pandemic', Election Watch, University of Melbourne, at: https://electionwatch.unimelb.edu.au/articles/indonesias-local-elections-and-the-pandemic.

Supriyadi, Aminuddin Kasim, Andi Intan Purnamasari and Achmad Allang (2021) 'Election During Covid-19 Pandemic: Analysis On Health Rights Protection', South East Asia Journal of Contemporary Business, Economics and Law, 24(3): 35-40, at: https://seajbel.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/SEAJBEL24-15.pdf.

Tan, Huileng (2020) 'Singapore will jail and fine people who do not keep a 1-meter physical distance in public', CNBC, at: https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/27/singapore-imposes-jail-and-fines-for-breaches-of-public-social-distancing.html.

Tan, Kevin S.Y. and Grace Lin (2021) 'Vaccines and Vaccinations in Southeast Asia's Fight against Covid-19', ISEAS, at: https://www.iseas.edu.sg/articles-commentaries/iseas- perspective/2021-58-vaccines-and-vaccinations-in-southeast-asias-fight-against-covid-19-by-kevin-s-y-tan-and-grace-lim.

Tan, Vincent (2021) 'COVID-19 emergency laws revoked without Malaysian king's consent, MPs have been "misled": Palace', CNA, at: https://www.channelnewsasia.com/asia/malaysia-emergency-ordinances-king-no-consent-parliament-debate-2072866.

Tang, Ashley (2020) 'Malaysia announces movement control order after spike in Covid-19 cases (updated)', The Star, at: https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2020/03/16/malaysia-announces-restricted-movement-measure-after-spike-in-covid-19-cases.

Tang, Kuok Ho Daniel (2020) 'Movement control as an effective measure against Covid-19 spread in Malaysia: an overview', *Journal of Public Health* 30: 583–586, DOI:10.1007/s10389-020-01316-w.

Tatum, Megan (2021) 'Cambodia ends controversial CoVID-19 restrictions', World Report 397: 2035, DOI:10.1016/S0140-6736(21)01196-X.

Taylor, Paul M. (2020) A Commentary on the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights The UN Human Rights Committee's Monitoring of ICCPR Rights, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, DOI: 10.1017/9781108689458.

Todrys, K.W., E.Howe and J.J. Amon (2013) 'Failing Siracusa: Governments' Obligations to Find the Least Restrictive Options for Tuberculosis Control', *Public Health Action* 23:7-10, DOI: 10.5588/pha.12.0094.

UN Human Rights Committee (n.d) 'Ratification Status for CCPR - International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights', OHCHR, at: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/TreatyBodyExternal/Treaty.aspx? Treaty=CCPR&Lang=en.

VOA (2020) 'Philippine President says those violating anti-virus measures could be shot', VOA, at: https://www.voanews.com/a/science-health\_coronavirus-outbreak\_philippine-president-says-those-violating-anti-virus-measures/6186807.html.

WHO (2022) 'Coronavirus (COVID-19) Dashboard', WHO, at: https://covid19.who.int.

Wiseman, Jamie (2020) 'Rush to pass 'fake news' laws during Covid-19 intensifying global media freedom challenges', International Press Institute, at: https://ipi.media/rush-to-pass-fake-news-laws-during-covid-19-intensifying-global-media-freedom-challenges.

World Atlas (n.d.) 'What is a State of Emergency?' World Atlas, at: https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/what-is-a-state-of-emergency.html.

Wei, Low De (2022) 'Singapore phases out the use of a controversial Covid contact tracing app', Bloomberg, at: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-04-22/Singapore-phases-out-use-of-controversial-contact-tracing-app?leadSource=uverify%20wall.

Whong, Eugene (2019) 'Lao woman gets five years for criticizing government on Facebook'. RFA, at: https://www.rfa.org/english/news/laos/mouay-sentence-11252019151738.html.

Yahman and Azis Setyagama (2020) 'Legal Problematics Against Policy Covid-19 In Indonesia' *Palarch's Journal Of Archaeology Of Egypt/Egyptology* 17(4): 1022-1038, at: https://archives.palarch.nl/index.php/jae/article/download/555/1285/2426.

"The 1945 Constitution of the Republic of Indonesia" (2015), The Constitutional Court of The Republic of Indonesia, at: https://www.mkri.id/public/content/infoumum/regulation/pdf/uud45%20eng.pdf.

"The Constitution of the Republic of the Philippines" (1987), GOVPH, at: https://www.officialgazette.gov.ph/constitutions/1987-constitution.

"COVID-19 (Temporary Measures) Act" (2020), Singapore Statutes Online, Legislation Division of the Attorney-General's Chambers of Singapore, at: https://sso.agc.gov.sg/act/covid19tma2020.

"COVID-19 (Temporary Measures) (Control Order) Regulation" (2020), Singapore Statutes Online, Legislation Division of the Attorney-General's Chambers of Singapore, at: https://sso.agc.gov.sg/SL/covid19tma2020-s254-2020.

"Decision No. 92/PUU-XIV/2016 of the Constitutional Court of the Republic of Indonesia", Constitutional Court of Indonesia, at: https://www.mkri.id/public/content/persidangan/putusan/decision\_2663\_20180219115040\_92PUU-XIV2016.pdf.

"Decree of the President of the Republic of Indonesia No. 11" (2020), Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), at: http://extwprlegs1.fao.org/docs/pdf/ins195050.pdf.

"Decree of the President of the Republic of Indonesia No. 12 (SSEK Translation)" (2020), Indonesia Canada Chamber of Commerce, at: https://www.iccc.or.id/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Presidential-Decree-No.-12-of-2020-SSEK-Translation.pdf.

"Decree No. 15/2020/ND-CP" (2020), vanbanphapluat.co, at: https://vanbanphapluat.co/decree-15-2020-nd-cp-penalties-for-administrative-violations-against-regulations-on-postal-services.

"Decree of the President of the Republic of Timor-Leste No. 29" (2020), Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), at: http://extwprlegs1.fao.org/docs/pdf/tim195102.pdf.

"Decree of the Government No. 3" (2020), Timor-Leste Government, at: http://timor-leste.gov.tl/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/TT-Decreto-Lei-estado-Emergencia.pdf.

"Emergency (Essential Powers) (No. 2) Ordinance" (2021), National Security Council, Malaysia, at: https://asset.mkn.gov.my/web/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2021/03/Ordinan-Anti-Berita-Tidak-Benar-20211.pdf.

"Emergency (Prevention and Control of Infectious Diseases) (Amendment) Ordinance" (2021), Federal Legislation Portal, Attorney General's Chambers of Malaysia, at: https://lom.agc.gov.my/ilims/upload/portal/akta/outputp/pua\_20210225\_PUA%2076.pdf.

"Emergency Decree on Public Administration in Emergency Situation, B.E. 2548 (2005) (Translation)", Office of the Council of State, at: http://web.krisdika.go.th/data/document/ext810/810259\_0001.pdf.

Instruction of the President of the Republic of Indonesia No. 6" (2020), Office of Assistant to Deputy Cabinet Secretary for State Documents & Translation, at: https://setkab.go.id/en/president-jokowi-signs-presidential-instruction-on-covid-19-protocols-enforcement.

"International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights" (1966), OHCHR, at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/international-covenant-civil-and-political-rights.

"Law on Cybersecurity No. 24/2018/QH14" (2018), Thu Vien Phap Luat, at: https://thuvienphapluat.vn/van-ban/Cong-nghe-thong-tin/Luat-an-ninh-mang-2018-351416.aspx.

"Law of the Republic of Indonesia No. 24" (2007), International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, at: https://www.ifrc.org/docs/IDRL/956EN.pdf.

"Law of the Republic of Indonesia No. 6" (2018), Law Database, Audit Board of the Republic of Indonesia, at: https://peraturan.bpk.go.id/Home/Download/80915/UU%20Nomor%206%20Tahun%202018.pdf.

"MOHS Standard Operating Procedure (1): Guidelines for Election Gathering and Campaign Activities" (2020), OpenDevelopment Mekong, at: https://data.opendevelopmentmekong.net/library\_record/mohs\_standard-operating-procedure-1-guidelines-for-election-gathering-and-campaign-activities-7-sep/resource/26a26169-3e0d-49fc-9283-cf50b35171bc.

"Official Dispatch 441/DP-DT" (2022), Luat Vietnam, at: https://english.luatvietnam.vn/official-dispatch-no-441-dp-dt-dated-april-28-2022-of-the-general-department-of-preventive-medicine-regarding-the-suspension-of-covid-19-health-decl-220405-doc6.html.

"Police Act" (1967), The Commissioner of Law Revision Malaysia, Police and Human Rights Resources, Amnesty International, at: https://policehumanrightsresources.org/content/uploads/2016/03/Police-Act-Malaysia-1967.pdf?x96812.

"Prevention and Control of Infectious Diseases Act" (1988), Ministry of Health, Malaysia, at: https://www.moh.gov.my/index.php/database\_stores/attach\_download/317/19.

"Prime Minister's Order No. 06/PM" (2020), Embassy of Laws in Washington DC, at: https://laoembassy.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Prime\_Ministers\_order\_on\_COVID-19\_final.pdf.

"Proclamation by the President of the Philippines No. 922" (2020), GOVPH, at: https://www.officialgazette.gov.ph/2020/03/08/proclamation-no-922-s-2020.

"Proclamation by the President of the Philippines No. 929" (2020), GOVPH, at: https://www.officialgazette.gov.ph/downloads/2020/03mar/20200316-PROC-929-RRD.pdf.

"Regulation of the Government of the Republic of Indonesia No. 21" (2020), FAO, http://extwprlegs1.fao.org/docs/pdf/ins195053.pdf.

"Regulation of the Minister of Health of the Republic of Indonesia No. 9" (2020), Law Database, Audit Board of the Republic of Indonesia, at: https://peraturan.bpk.go.id/Home/Download/126065/Permenkes%20Nomor%209%20Tahun%202020.pdf.

"Regulation Issued under Section 9 of the Emergency Decree on Public Administration in Emergency Situations B.E. 2548 (2005) (No. 27)" (2021), Royal Thai Government Gazette, at: http://www.ratchakitcha.soc.go.th/DATA/PDF/2564/E/154/T\_0001.PDF.

"Regulation Issued under Section 9 of the Emergency Decree on Public Administration in Emergency Situations B.E. 2548 (2005) (No. 29)" (2021), Royal Thai Government Gazette, at: http://www.ratchakitcha.soc.go.th/DATA/PDF/2564/E/170/T\_0001.PDF.

"The Republic of the Philippines Act No. 11332" (2018), Congress of the Philippines, at: https://lawphil.net/statutes/repacts/ra2019/ra\_11332\_2019.html.

"The Siracusa Principles on the Limitation and Derogation Provisions in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights" (1984), UN Commission on Human Rights, at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/4672bc122.html.





in Asia Centre

Asia Centre

Asia Centre

@asiacentre\_org

asiacentre\_org

asiacentre

website: asiacentre.org
email: contact@asiacentre.org

Asia Centre is a civil society research institute that seeks to create human rights impact in the region. Asia Centre's work focuses on issues related to civil society, democracy, elections, freedom of expression, freedom of religion or belief and human rights. The Centre believes that knowledge toolkits built from evidence-based research on critical human rights issues are important for designing activities for stakeholder capacity strengthening and making informed policy interventions. With this aim, Asia Centre was established in Bangkok, Thailand in 2015 and a second branch was registered in 2018 in Johor Bahru, Malaysia. On 21 May 2021, the Centre was recommended by the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations of the UN ECOSOC for a Special Consultative Status.

To date, the Centre has been undertaking evidence-based research on key human rights issues to assemble knowledge tools such as books, reports, baseline studies, policy briefs, commentaries, infographics, videos and training programmes. These knowledge tools are often developed at the request of civil society, INGOs and parliamentarians for evidence-based research on critical rights challenges. These knowledge tools are then used to design capacity building programmes for stakeholders so that they can affect positive policy changes.